

142,000 Montanans Face Uncertainty of Health Coverage With Threat of Affordable Health Care Act Repeal Winter 2017

Through access to health coverage under the Affordable Care Act (ACA), Montana's uninsured rate has dropped from 20% in 2012 to 7.4% in 2016, with thousands of Montanans accessing health coverage through the health marketplace.¹ Congress and President-elect Trump, however, have stated their intent to repeal the ACA in early 2017, without simultaneously putting in place any replacement.² This effort could have disastrous impacts on Montana, leading to 142,000 fewer Montanans with health coverage than if health reform were left in place. At the greatest risk are the over 61,000 Montanans who gained access to affordable health care coverage through Montana's Medicaid expansion plan.

In the past six years, 12.8 million Americans have gained access to health care coverage.³ Repealing the ACA without including a clear replacement that ensures continued access to care poses a significant threat to the economy, and creates uncertainty for millions of Americans.

Montanans Deserve Answers About Future Health Care Coverage

While Congress and President-elect Donald Trump have previously stated their intent to "repeal and replace" the ACA, it appears that Congress intends to move forward with repeal of ACA that will not include a plan for replacement.

Americans have a right to be concerned about the seriousness of plans to put in place any replacement. Since the enactment of the ACA in 2010, Congress has taken over 60 votes to repeal ACA, but it has never voted on any replacement proposal. Repealing the ACA without a replacement plan endangers the health and livelihood of thousands of Montanans.

While this report focuses primarily on the impact of ACA repeal on those who have gained access to coverage through Medicaid expansion – those who are most at risk of losing health coverage – we acknowledge that repeal of ACA also threatens the existing health insurance marketplace that has provided over 52,000 Montanans access to health insurance at more affordable rates, greater consumer protections for those obtaining insurance through employers, and improved coverage for seniors for vital prescriptions drugs through Medicare. These Montanans also face great uncertainties in the future of their health care, without a clear replacement for ACA articulated. Because Congress' current proposal will repeal ACA without replacement, this report does not take into account the impact of a yet-to-be developed replacement.

Montana Families Face Uncertainty and Disastrous Consequences of ACA Repeal

Prior to the ACA, a staggering one in five Montanans did not have health insurance, with the overall uninsured rate hovering around 20 percent of the total adult population. Today, that uninsured rate has dropped by more than half, to just 7.4 percent, nearly a third of what it was before the ACA (see Chart 1).⁴

Should Congress repeal the ACA, studies show that approximately 142,000 Montanans would lose health insurance.⁵ National studies show that this loss in coverage would occur primarily for families with at least one worker and among individuals without college degrees. Without any of the ACA's provisions, the number of uninsured Montanans could jump to 227,000.⁶

Of these 142,000 Montanans losing coverage, 23,000 have accessed subsidies and tax credits to make health insurance more affordable.⁷ In 2016, those that purchased health insurance through the federal health marketplace received an average of \$306 in advance premium tax credits, covering 73% of the cost of monthly premiums for insurance.⁸ With the repeal of the ACA, these individuals face the risk and uncertainty of no future financial support to help defray the cost of insurance.

Repeal could cause a *greater* number of uninsured Montanans than before the ACA was enacted (See Chart 2). In addition to coverage loss to those who have gained insurance through Medicaid expansion, premium tax credits, and cost-sharing





assistance, many others face loss of insurance as a result of disruptions in the non-group insurance market.⁹

With Repeal of ACA, Montana Would Have the Highest Rates of Uninsured Children and Parents in the Nation

ACA repeal could have significant negative impact on coverage of children. Currently, only six percent of Montana's children are uninsured, but ACA repeal and proposed changes to the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) could drastically change that. In 2009, the state voted to expand eligibility for CHIP to provide coverage for more low-income children.¹⁰ Today, over 120,000 Montana children receive coverage through Healthy Montana Kids (HMK), with approximately three-fourths of those receiving coverage through Medicaid.¹¹

Under federal law, states are required to maintain the current levels of eligibility for CHIP children through 2019 (called maintenance of effort, or MOE), in order to receive federal Medicaid payments.¹² However, ACA repeal proposals have also moved up the expiration of this provision to 2017, putting at risk whether states will maintain current eligibility levels. Furthermore, federal funding for CHIP expires on September 30, 2017. Should Congress not renew CHIP funding, states may also face

If Congress repeals ACA and makes further cuts to federal CHIP funding, Montana could face an uninsured rate of 22.8% for children and 31% for parents.

These rates would be the highest in the nation.

Source: The Urban Institute, December 2016

budgetary pressures to eliminate separate CHIP programs.¹³

In each of these scenarios, Montana could face significant budgetary pressures to reduce the number of children eligible for CHIP. According to Urban Institute's study, a repeal of ACA in combination with reductions in the state CHIP eligibility could result in 41,000 Montana kids losing health insurance, causing the uninsured rate for children to rise to 22.8%.¹⁴

Montana parents would also be at risk under repeal of ACA. Forty-two thousand parents could lose their health insurance, with nearly one in three Montana mothers and fathers going without insurance. This too would represent the highest uninsured rate among parents in the nation. Studies have shown that children's well being is impacted by their parents' access to health care, and the consequences of cutting parents' insurance could be far reaching.¹⁵

American Indians Would See Disproportionate Effects of Repeal

ACA repeal could also have significant impact on Americans Indians' access to health services. Repealing Medicaid expansion could jeopardize the improvements Montana has made improving health care access to Indian Country, and put undue strain on health care facilities. Over 8,000 American Indians enrolled in Montana's Medicaid expansion plan and would be in danger of losing their health care coverage under repeal.¹⁶

Additionally, Congress' intentions to repeal ACA could put at risk the provisions within the Indian Health Care Improvement Act (IHCIA), included in the ACA in 2010. Under IHCIA, federal and third-party providers are able to now reimburse Indian Health Service (IHS) for services, giving

IHS and tribal services much-needed revenue and the ability to expand services.¹⁷ Nationwide, reimbursements at IHS facilities, tribal operated facilities, and urban Indian clinics have increased 21% since the expansion of Medicaid.¹⁸ In 2014, nearly 40% of American Indians did not have health insurance, but Medicaid expansion represented one of the most significant opportunities to expand coverage for American Indians.^{19,20}

Over 61,000 Low-Income Montanans Face Losing Health Coverage

The 61,000 Montanans who gained health care through Medicaid expansion are in the greatest danger of losing their health care if the ACA is repealed. By 2019, the year repeal is slated to take place, over 74,000 thousand Montanans could be newly enrolled and in danger of losing their health insurance.²¹

Montana Expanded Medicaid with Bipartisan Support

Dismantling Medicaid expansion overturns the desire of the State of Montana to provide access to health care for those most in need. In 2015, with bipartisan support, the Montana legislature passed the Health and Economic Livelihood Partnership (HELP) Act.²² This plan allowed the state to use the federal funding available for expansion to provide health care coverage to adults with incomes of less than 138% of the federal poverty line (income of \$16,384 a year for an individual, \$27,821 for a family of three).²³ Montana implemented Medicaid expansion using a

Who Might Lose Health Care Coverage?

Of the 61,233 HELP plan members in danger of losing their health care coverage:

- 34,000 are women
- 52,000 are living below the poverty level
- 41,000 are people living at 50% or less of the federal poverty level
- 8,000 are American Indian
- 14,000 are between 50-64 years old

third-party insurance company to administer the program. Montana was the first state in the country to design and implement this unique solution, using a similar model as the successful Healthy Montana Kids program.

Health and Economic Livelihood Partnership Program

The HELP Plan differs from traditional Medicaid expansion in a few ways, the most significant of which is that a third-party insurance company administers the program. Participants in the program receive health insurance services through the third-party insurance company that covers the same required services as Medicaid does.

Montana's plan also requires HELP Act participants to pay premiums of up to two percent of their income.

Key Facts about the HELP Plan

- Provides critically needed health care to low income Montanans
- First plan of its sort in the country
- Health care coverage through a third party administrator
- Requires premiums and co-payments
- Connects participants with jobs and training programs

Participants also pay co-payments, but premiums and co-payments combined cannot exceed five percent of their income. People living above the poverty line may be removed from the program.²⁴ The Act also created the HELP-Link program, a voluntary job services program that helps connect program participants with workforce training, employment services and job openings.²⁵ Over 6,500 Montanans have already completed the assessment.²⁶

Low-Income Workers Hurt by Repeal

The majority of people who would lose coverage under Medicaid expansion are employed but working at low-wage jobs that do not provide health insurance.²⁷ Those eligible for coverage through HELP Act include food service employees, cleaning and maintenance service workers, office and administrative support, and construction workers.²⁸ The vast majority of the people hurt by repeal are people living in poverty: 50,000 Medicaid expansion recipients live below the poverty level, with the other 10,000 living just above it.²⁹

Medicaid Expansion Has Provided Thousands of Preventative Care Services



Source: Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services Preventive Services provided as of November 30, 2016

Veterans and their families are in danger of losing their health care coverage if the federal government withdraws funding for Medicaid expansion. Prior to the HELP Plan, Montana had the highest rate of uninsured veterans (17.3%) in the country.³⁰ **Repealing Medicaid expansion could cause approximately 9,500 veterans and family members to lose eligibility for health insurance.**³¹ While some of these veterans have access to Veterans Affairs (VA) health care, many of them live too far away from a VA hospital or health care clinic to receive adequate care if their Medicaid coverage is taken away.

Repealing Medicaid Expansion Would Hurt Montana's Economy

Medicaid expansion has increased the demand for health care services and supported jobs for doctors, nurses, laboratory technicians, and other medical services staff. With more people employed in the state, and with the newly insured able to spend money at the grocery store that they previously spent on health care, there is more money flowing into the economy and creating jobs. Previous studies on the impact of Medicaid expansion in Montana showed that expanding could create as many as 12,700 jobs, if permitted to continue.³²

Repealing Medicaid Expansion would cause Montana to lose hundreds of millions of dollars each year in federal funding. In 2019, the first year that repeal of ACA would take full effect, Montana would lose approximately \$698 million in federal Medicaid funding. **Over the next decade**,

Veterans Could Lose Coverage

Montana would lose a total of \$9.8 billion in federal Medicaid funding toward health reimbursements to Montana communities and providers.³³

The loss of Medicaid expansion funding could have a direct impact on the state's general fund. By September 2016, just nine months after the Medicaid expansion was implemented, the HELP Act had already saved the state **\$10.6 million** by reducing costs for the Department of Corrections (\$1.3 million) and using federal funds to pay for costs that had been covered by the state (\$9.3 million).³⁴ If ACA were to be repealed, Montana would lose the opportunity for future state savings. In fact, as the uninsured rate grows, this would likely put additional pressure on the state and local governments in additional costs of uncompensated care.³⁵

Uncompensated Care Costs Would Rise with Repeal

If Medicaid expansion is repealed, Montana hospitals could face significant losses. In 2013, prior to the expansion of Medicaid, Montana's hospitals incurred \$400 million in uncompensated care costs, over half of which was bad debt. People without insurance accumulated most of these costs.³⁶ While a full analysis on the impact of Medicaid expansion to providers may not be complete until 2017, initial surveys of Montana's largest hospitals after the first six months of expansion have shown these hospitals have experienced a reduction in the number of uninsured patients and have seen reduced charity care and bad debt expenses.³⁷ Repealing expansion could result in financial trouble for hospitals that would see increases in their uncompensated care.

Montana Must Act to Protect Coverage

Montana families and the public deserve to know how a potential repeal will impact their access to affordable health insurance. With little details and the uncertainty of what replacement may be, over 142,000 Montanans are faced with the real risk of losing health coverage. Before Congress votes to repeal the ACA, there must be a clear plan in place that protects all Montanans, including those enrolled in Montana's HELP plan. A replacement plan that provides inadequate or less affordable coverage would be devastating to the people most in need of health care.

Acknowledgement

The work upon which this report is based was funded, in part, through support from the Montana Healthcare Foundation. The statements and conclusions of this report are those of the Montana Budget and Policy Center.

Appendix

Table 1. Residents in Every County Count Lose nearth insurance			
County	HELP Plan Recipients	County	HELP Plan Recipients
Beaverhead	542	Madison	232
Big Horn	1,076	Meagher	192
Blaine	510	Mineral	291
Broadwater	216	Missoula	7,457
Carbon	477	Musselshell	405
Carter	53	Park	1,010
Cascade	5,085	Petroleum	20
Chouteau	243	Phillips	269
Custer	541	Pondera	545
Daniels	43	Powder River	39
Dawson	346	Powell	348
Deer Lodge	582	Prairie	32
Fallon	105	Ravalli	2,860
Fergus	599	Richland	371
Flathead	6,142	Roosevelt	1,040
Gallatin	3,988	Rosebud	564
Garfield	36	Sanders	961
Glacier	1,541	Sheridan	118
Golden Valley	85	Silver Bow	2,625
Granite	121	Stillwater	309
Hill	1,327	Sweet Grass	127
Jefferson	441	Teton	414
Judith Basin	91	Toole	218
Lake	2,397	Treasure	31
Lewis and Clark	3,427	Valley	426
Liberty	186	Wheatland	197
Lincoln	1,619	Wibaux	22
McCone	117	Yellowstone	8,174

Table 1: Residents in Every County Could Lose Health Insurance

¹ Montana Commissioner of Securities and Insurance. "Health Coverage in Montana: 2016 Report on Health Coverage and Montana's Uninsured." Accessed December 2016. <u>http://csimt.gov/wp-content/uploads/Enrollment-One-Pager.pdf.</u>

² Pear, R., Steinhauer, J., and Kaplan, T. "G.O.P. Plans Immediate Repeal of Health Law, Then a Delay." New York Times. December 2, 2016. <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/02/us/politics/obamacare-repeal.html? r=3</u>.

³ Broaddus, M. and Park, E. "Affordable Care Act Has Produced Historic Gains in Health Coverage." Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. December 15, 2016. <u>http://www.cbpp.org/research/health/affordable-care-act-has-produced-historic-gains-in-health-coverage</u>.

⁴ Montana Commissioner of Securities and Insurance. "Health Coverage in Montana: 2016 Report on Health Coverage and Montana's Uninsured." Accessed December 2016. <u>http://csimt.gov/wp-content/uploads/Enrollment-One-Pager.pdf</u>.

⁷ Blumberg, L., Buettgens, M., and Holahan, J. "Implications of Partial Repeal of the ACA through Reconciliation." Urban Institute. December 2016. <u>http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/86236/2001013-the-implications-of-partial-repeal-of-the-aca-through-reconciliation_0.pdf</u>.

⁸ Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. "142,000 Montana Residents Would Lose Coverage in 2019 Under ACA Repeal." December 2016. <u>http://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/12-7-16health-factsheets-mt.pdf</u>.

⁹ Blumberg, L., Buettgens, M., and Holahan, J. "Implications of Partial Repeal of the ACA through Reconciliation." Urban Institute. December 2016. <u>http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/86236/2001013-the-implications-of-partial-repeal-of-the-aca-through-reconciliation_0.pdf</u>.

¹⁰ The Commonwealth Fund. "Montana Passes Healthy Montana Kids." States in Action: Innovations in State Health Policy. January 8, 2009. <u>http://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/newsletters/states-in-action/2009/jan/december-2008-january-</u>2009/snapshots--short-takes-on-promising-programs/montana-passes-healthy-montana-kids-plan-act.

¹¹ Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services. "Enrollment Dashboard." September 2016. http://dphhs.mt.gov/Portals/85/Statistics/documents/Enrollments-Monthly.pdf.

¹² Mitchell, A., and Baumrucker, E., "CHIP and the ACA Maintenance of Effort (MOE) Requirement: In Brief." Congressional Research Service. September 19, 2016. <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R43909.pdf</u>.

¹³ Buettgens, M., Kenney, G., and Pan, C. "Partial Repeal of the ACA through Reconciliation, Coverage and Implications for Children." Urban Institute. December 2016.

http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/86706/coverage_implications_for_parents_and_children_1.pdf.

¹⁴ Buettgens, M., Kenney, G., and Pan, C. "Partial Repeal of the ACA through Reconciliation, Coverage and Implications for Children." Urban Institute. December 2016.

http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/86706/coverage_implications for_parents_and_children_1.pdf. ¹⁵ Buettgens, M., Kenney, G., and Pan, C. "Partial Repeal of the ACA through Reconciliation, Coverage and Implications for Children." Urban Institute. December 2016.

http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/86706/coverage_implications_for_parents_and_children_1.pdf. ¹⁶ Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services. "Medicaid Expansion Member Profile." November 15, 2016. <u>http://dphhs.mt.gov/Portals/85/Documents/MedicaidExpansion/Medicaid%20Expansion%20Member%20Profile%20111516_1.</u> <u>pdf</u>.

¹⁷ National Indian Health Board. "Protecting the Indian Healthcare Improvement Act." On file with author.

¹⁸ National Indian Health Board. "Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (Affordable Care Act) Summary of Indian Health Provisions." On file with author.

¹⁹ U.S. Census Bureau. "2014 American Community Survey 1-Year Estimates." 2014.

https://factfinder.census.gov/faces/tableservices/jsf/pages/productview.xhtml?pid=ACS_15_1YR_S2702&prodType=table. ²⁰ Kaiser Family Foundation. "Health and Health Care for American Indians and Alaska Natives (AIANs)." November 22, 2016. http://kff.org/infographic/health-and-health-care-for-american-indians-and-alaska-natives-aians/.

²¹ Blumberg, L., Buettgens, M., and Holahan, J. "Implications of Partial Repeal of the ACA through Reconciliation." Urban Institute. December 2016. <u>http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/86236/2001013-the-implications-of-partial-repeal-of-the-aca-through-reconciliation_0.pdf</u>.

²² Montana 64th Legislature. "Montana Health and Economic Livelihood Partnership (HELP) Act." 2015. http://leg.mt.gov/bills/2015/billpdf/SB0405.pdf.

²³ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. "U.S. Federal Poverty Guidelines." January 1, 2016. https://aspe.hhs.gov/poverty-guidelines.

²⁴ Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. "Montana Health and Economic Livelihood Partnership (HELP) Program Demonstration." Approved November 2, 2016.

http://dphhs.mt.gov/Portals/85/hrd/documents/1115/ApprovedMTHELPSection1115Waiver.pdf.

²⁵ Office of Governor Steve Bullock. "Governor Bullock Announces New Workforce Training Program." Retrieved December 2016. https://governor.mt.gov/Newsroom/ArtMID/28487/ArticleID/3103.

²⁶ Montana Department of Labor and Industry. "HELP-Link Workforce Program Report." November 22, 2016.

http://dphhs.mt.gov/Portals/85/Documents/MedicaidExpansion/DLI_HelpLink_Oversight_Cmte_Report_Nov2016.pdf.

²⁷ In an analysis conducted by the Montana Department of Labor and Industry, two-thirds of those eligible for HELP coverage are employed. Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services. "Health and Economic Livelihood Partnership Report."

⁵ Blumberg, L., Buettgens, M., and Holahan, J. "Implications of Partial Repeal of the ACA through Reconciliation." Urban Institute. December 2016. <u>http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/86236/2001013-the-implications-of-partial-repeal-of-the-aca-through-reconciliation_0.pdf</u>.

⁶ Blumberg, L., Buettgens, M., and Holahan, J. "Implications of Partial Repeal of the ACA through Reconciliation." Urban Institute. December 2016. <u>http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/86236/2001013-the-implications-of-partial-repeal-of-the-aca-through-reconciliation_0.pdf</u>.

Submitted to Legislative Finance Committee. September 29, 2016.

http://dphhs.mt.gov/Portals/85/Documents/MedicaidExpansion/HELPOversightLCFPresentationSlides9_27_16FINAL.PDF. ²⁸ Dee Mahan. "Top 9 Occupations of Working but Uninsured in Montana Who Would Benefit from Expanding Health Coverage." Families USA. February 2015. <u>http://familiesusa.org/product/top-9-occupations-working-uninsured-montana-who-would-benefit-expanding-health-coverage</u>.

²⁹ Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services. "Medicaid Expansion Member Profile." November 15, 2016. <u>http://dphhs.mt.gov/Portals/85/Documents/MedicaidExpansion/Medicaid%20Expansion%20Member%20Profile%20111516_1.</u> <u>pdf</u>.

³⁰ Haley, J. and Kenney, G. "Uninsured Veterans and Family Members: Who Are They and Where Do They Live?" Urban Institute. May 2012. <u>http://www.rwjf.org/content/dam/farm/reports/reports/2012/rwjf73036</u>.

³¹ Montana Budget and Policy Center. "Medicaid Expansion Would Benefit Montana's Veterans." February 2013. http://www.montanabudget.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/08/Medicaid-Expansion-Benefits-Montana-Veterans.pdf.

Calculations based on Haley, J. and Kenney, G. "Uninsured Veterans and Family Members: Who Are They and Where Do They Live?" Urban Institute. May 2012. <u>http://www.rwjf.org/content/dam/farm/reports/reports/2012/rwjf73036</u>.

³² Bureau of Business and Economic Research. "An Estimate of the Economic Ramifications Attributable to the Potential Medicaid Expansion on the Montana Economy." The University of Montana. January 2013.

³³ Blumberg, L., Buettgens, M., and Holahan, J. "Implications of Partial Repeal of the ACA through Reconciliation." Urban Institute. December 2016. <u>http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/86236/2001013-the-implications-of-partial-repeal-of-the-aca-through-reconciliation_0.pdf</u>.

³⁴ Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services. "Health and Economic Livelihood Plan Progress Report." September 29, 2016.

http://dphhs.mt.gov/Portals/85/Documents/MedicaidExpansion/DPHHS%20HELP%20Act%20Progress%20Report%20LFC9_29_2016.pdf.

³⁵ Blumberg, L., Buettgens, M., and Holahan, J. "Implications of Partial Repeal of the ACA through Reconciliation." Urban Institute. December 2016. <u>http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/86236/2001013-the-implications-of-partial-repeal-of-the-aca-through-reconciliation_0.pdf</u>.

³⁶ Montana Budget and Policy Center. "Uncompensated Care: A Drag on Montana's Economy." December 2014. <u>http://www.montanabudget.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/Uncompensated-Care_FINAL.pdf</u>.

³⁷ Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services. "Health and Economic Livelihood Plan Progress Report." September 29, 2016.

http://dphhs.mt.gov/Portals/85/Documents/MedicaidExpansion/DPHHS%20HELP%20Act%20Progress%20Report%20LFC9_29_2016.pdf.